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Judges report 
Katherine Mansfield Award 

Charlotte Grimshaw 
 

It has been a real pleasure reading the entries for the 2014 BNZ Katherine Mansfield Short 
Story Award. I tackled the huge pile of stories in a spirit of conscientiousness, which soon 
turned to pure enjoyment. It’s been a fascinating exercise, and I’ve been completely 
absorbed by the task.  
 

I read each story with great care, often more than once, before making a series of 
categorisations, and finally narrowing the pile down to five: one winner and four runners-up. 
This was not an easy exercise (and of course it’s a subjective judgement) but I’m confident 
I’ve picked the best as I understand the best to be.  
 

The overall standard was high and the range of styles was diverse. There was a wide variety 
of subjects, and some recurring themes and preoccupations. I note that drowning, child 
deaths and cruel mothers seem to have a particularly strong hold on our imaginations.  
 

Many of the stories had real strengths but also weaknesses: well written but with an 
implausible plot twist, or wittily expressed but veering off into the chaotically surreal, or, most 
common, beautifully descriptive, but containing wooden or anachronistic dialogue. Dialogue 
is possibly one of the hardest things to get right, and writers who are attempting to write 
contemporary, idiomatic speech need to have an ear for the vernacular, for authentic rhythm 
and tone.  
 

The stories I’ve picked as the best are the ones that I think have managed to combine a 
compelling, original narrative, authentic dialogue, an absence of cliché, good prose, detailed 
characterisation and confidence of expression. This is a difficult balancing act.  

 
There were stories of which I admired the first half, or the end, or enjoyed a particular scene 
or character, yet put the entry aside because the whole piece wasn’t quite a success. Some 
of those stories shouldn’t be abandoned; rather they should be worked on and turned into 
better stories. There’s good material there; they just need a sharp editor, and some 
reshaping and deleting.  
 

It’s heartening to know there is so much talent, inventiveness and originality among these 
short story writers, and I’m delighted that the BNZ is continuing to encourage local literary 
talent with this important competition.  

 

‘Islands in the Stream’ is a piece of writing that takes a series of risks, almost sinks itself, 

and somehow gets away with it. It’s immediately challenging and striking; it requires 

attention and thought to understand; it’s brash and unapologetic and completely confident. It 

would have been easy to put it to one side as too obscure, too difficult, too playful – and 

possibly too cute – and yet I kept returning to it, and eventually put it on top of the pile. 

 

The element that kept drawing me back to this story is its verbal confidence. There is a lot of 

playing about with words, and yet there’s a sense of control: this is a writer who messes 

about, but with a degree of style. And in the parts of the story where the meaning seems 

difficult or obscure, each sentence is enjoyable enough to make it possible to forgive the 

obscurity. It’s one useful test of prose quality perhaps: even if you’re not altogether sure 
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what’s going on, you’re definitely enjoying the ride. And after reading so many stories with 

conventional plots and characters and settings, it’s quite a welcome change to find a writer 

who is trying something different, and isn’t worried about making it a bit hard.  

 

It is, then, the most original story in the competition. It is not a patient, workmanlike laying 

out of a tale, with he said and she said and then and then. A story unfolds, in an inventive 

and unusual way. There’s a degree of madness going on, and things are somewhat surreal, 

yet it also contains, or at least brushes past, some interesting and rational ideas. It opens 

with a discussion of the pathetic fallacy. Along the way we encounter a snippet of the mind-

body problem, and glimpses of other mysteries: What is consciousness? What is fiction? 

The question of what is a short story seems implicit too. Fiction is described as ‘a pack of 

hounds in the forest … chasing out the truth.’ All this is engaging and entertaining, and 

expressed in lively prose. It’s a story that satisfies the reader’s desire for something a bit 

more complicated and unconventional than the rest, for the fascination of what’s difficult. 

 
Runner-up  
 
Sugar Loaf by Nicki Judkins 

 

This long and beautifully descriptive account of a family holiday, one of the very best stories 
entered in the competition, features a particularly subtle portrayal of a teenage boy. The 
central character, a girl, is thrown together with the boy during a summer vacation, and the 
interaction between the pair is the focus of the story. Moving behind these two characters 
are the blended family, who bicker, struggle, and make adult mistakes that contrast with the 
blunders made by the children, and the misunderstandings between them.  
 

The writer manages to convey teenage angst and uncertainty with a great deal of restraint. 
There is subtle suggestion rather than over-explanation, and the reader is left to draw 
conclusions.  
 

It’s a convincing evocation of adolescent behaviour: the girl veering from eagerness to 
tentativeness, from boldness to self-consciousness and worry, the boy ranging boyishly 
between charm and selfishness, vulnerability and brutality. The writer has managed to 
portray the disconnect between the adolescents’ view of the world and the jaded, worldly 
perception of the parents. The girl suffers agonies wondering how the adults will perceive 
her behaviour, while the adults are preoccupied with their own small battles, their irritation 
with each other, their wearisome logistics and their rivalries.  
 

There is skill and delicacy in the portrayal of the shifting balance of power between the boy 
and girl. The final scene involves a suggested hardening of resolve on the part of the girl, 
and an element of uncertainty and risk; the reader is left to imagine what will happen to the 
pair as they make their way down a dangerous mountain track.  
 

The beach and bach setting, so familiar to all New Zealanders, is convincingly described. 
‘Sugar Loaf’ is hot, vivid, compelling and full of subtle undercurrents. 
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Highly Commended 

 

The Pole by Alice Miller  

 
‘The Pole’ is one of the most competently executed stories in the competition. A young man, 
Jake, and his girlfriend Verity, move into her boss’s apartment, where they receive a visit 
from Jake’s father. There is admirable economy in the prose: not much happens, yet a lot of 
detail is conveyed. Jake’s interest in Antarctica is neatly woven through the story, the writing 
is strong and atmospheric, and the ending is stylish.  

 

Living by Water by Joy MacKenzie  
 

This is a sharp, dynamic story about children abandoned by their mother and brought up by 
a tough and trenchant grandmother. Granny Dulcie, we are told at the beginning, ‘has no 
love in her heart’. Combining the most popular themes in the competition, child drownings 
and absent mothers, ‘Living by Water’ is an engaging story, briskly told, with compelling 
characters and a strong narrative structure.  

 

Fifty Quid by Nicki Judkins  

 

‘Fifty Quid’ is a story about two lives and a marriage. A couple who have been married for 
decades receive news that one is going to die. In this lengthy narrative of a relationship, from 
its beginning to its end, the writer displays confidence, patience and a talent for close 
inspection of subtleties. The picture is built up piece by piece; it is clear-eyed, sometimes 
grim but always convincing. 


